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1. Executive Summary
This paper proposes the introduction of a Merit Award for Postgraduate Taught programmes and associated amendments to the following regulations to incorporate the Merit Award and to change the distinction eligibility criteria to restrict the award to students who achieve credits in all modules at the first attempt:


Regulation XXI 
Postgraduate Awards

Regulation XXII 
Taught Programme Internal and External Examiners and       Review and Programme Boards


Regulation XXVI  Higher Degrees by Research
Proposed amendments to these regulations are attached as Appendix A.
Papers proposing the introduction of the Merit Award were discussed by the Academic Standards and Procedures Sub-Committee (ASPSC) on 21 May and by Learning and Teaching Committee (LTC) on 14 June. The extract from the draft minutes of ASPSC follows:

12/16
Proposal for the Introduction of a Merit Award for Postgraduate Taught Programmes 

ASPSC12-P09

Members considered a proposal from the Academic Registry for the introduction of a Merit Award for Postgraduate Taught programmes. The proposal was being made in response to a number of requests by staff and students for the introduction of an additional class for postgraduate taught students between pass and distinction. 

Whilst it was recognised that the introduction of the award could result in a greater number of appeals, it was also acknowledged that the possibility of gaining a merit award could act as an incentive to students to achieve higher marks. The award would also benefit PGT students who wished to apply to HEIs which make offers for PhD conditional upon an applicant achieving a Merit level or above and could allow students to stand out from other applicants when seeking employment. 

The Sub-Committee was supportive of the proposal to introduce the new merit award. It agreed that the criteria for the award should mirror the criteria for the distinction award as much as possible. It would therefore be made available for students on PGT Master’s, Postgraduate Diploma and Postgraduate Certificate programmes. Students who met the requirements for the relevant award would be eligible for a merit if they had the appropriate level of credits (180/120/60 respectively) and a programme mark of 60+ per cent.
It was agreed that the award should only be made available to students who achieved credit in all of their modules at the first attempt. As the Merit and Distinction were to be closely linked, it was agreed that the Distinction criteria should also be amended to echo this requirement.

The award would be made available to eligible students on all PGT programmes. The Sub-Committee proposed that there should be no provision for individual departments to opt out of making the award or to impose additional eligibility requirements. 

It was agreed that the new award and changes to the distinction criteria should be in place from January 2013 onwards. They would apply to students actively studying in the 2012/13 academic year onwards. It was recognised that the new distinction requirement for candidates to have passed all of their modules at the first attempt could prevent a small number of existing students from being awarded a distinction. It was therefore agreed that where a student registered prior to 2012/13 achieved a programme mark of 70+ but had one or more second attempt modules on their record, a waiver of the new regulations would be considered to allow a distinction to be awarded. Departmental administrators would be informed of this option at the appropriate time. 

It was AGREED to recommend to LTC amendments to Regulation XXI for the introduction of a Merit Award where credit is achieved in all modules at first attempt and where the Programme Mark is 60+ and an amendment to the distinction eligibility criteria to restrict the award to students who achieve credits in all modules at the first attempt. The amendments would come into effect from January 2013 onwards for students actively studying in the 2012/13 academic year onwards.

2. Introduction

Over the last year, PTQP has been made aware of a number of requests from staff and students for the introduction of an additional class for postgraduate students between the existing pass and distinction awards. The matter was also raised in 2011 during the Department of English and Drama PPR and the School of Business and Economics APR. 
LTC12-P36A (not included for Senate members) provides a summary of use of Merit class by 23 HEIs, most of which are members of the Russell Group. Of these, 20 institutions currently make merit classification available to examination boards, whether to Masters, PG Certificate or PG Diploma students or to all three. 

3. Impact of Introduction of Merit Award
The introduction of a merit award could be a positive initiative for the University, allowing Schools, for the first time, to recognise the efforts of students who have just fallen short of meeting the criteria for a distinction. The new award would benefit students who wish to apply to universities which make offers for PhD conditional upon an applicant being awarded a Merit level or above and could also allow students to stand out from other applicants when seeking employment. 

Inevitably, with the introduction of a new award threshold, there is potential for an increase in the number of appeals received against programme board or review board decisions where it has been judged that students have not met the criteria for an award. 
In order to introduce the new award, changes would need to be made to University documentation, documentation within Schools, the student record system and related reports. Regulation XXI Postgraduate Awards would need to be amended. Proposed amendments are noted in Appendix A (updated after LTC meeting for Senate members to reflect changes agreed in principle and the need for changes to Regulations XXII and XXVI). The student record system screen for programme board decisions entry would also need to be amended to take account of the new award. Related outputs from the system such as pass lists, degree certificates and transcripts would also need to be reviewed. 
4. LTC Action 
LTC AGREED to:

· amendments to Regulation XXI for the introduction of a Merit Award where credit is achieved in all modules at first attempt and where the Programme Mark is 60+; 
· an amendment to the distinction eligibility criteria in Regulation XXI to restrict the award to students who achieve credits in all modules at the first attempt. 
and RECOMMEND them to Senate with effect from January 2013 onwards for students actively studying in the 2012/13 academic year onwards.
5. Senate Action Required

Senate is asked to AGREE to: 

· the introduction of a Merit Award for PGT programmes; 

· amendments to Regulations XXI, XXII and XXVI for the introduction of a Merit Award where credit is achieved in all modules at first attempt and where the Programme Mark is 60+; 
· an amendment to the distinction eligibility criteria in Regulation XXI to restrict the award to students who achieve credits in all modules at the first attempt. 
and RECOMMEND them to Council with effect from January 2013 onwards for students actively studying in the 2012/13 academic year onwards.


M Ashby, June 2012
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